TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

April 12, 2021
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

John Beaupre

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Tim Flight




Leah Stevens

John McCatherin





Barbara Larson

Present via Phone:

Annie Twitchell
Tom Wallace
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrants #12 and #14 in the amounts of $25,799.68 and $27,329.78, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants #13 and #15 in the amounts of $63,731.14 and $63,672.27, respectively, were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the March 15, 2021 were provided to the Selectmen for review and approval.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to accept the minutes as written.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
John Beaupre discussed a committee meeting with regard to Employee Housing.   The shortage of housing has contributed to short-staffing for local businesses.  John would be happy to continue to represent the Selectmen, Paul Fritzon from CVA will participate or point other CVA representatives (Tim Flight) in this direction, and Leah Stevens and Barbara Larson (SMC) will participate.   For tonight’s meeting, John would like to re-formulate this committee and discuss how the Town might assist.     CVA has difficulty filling positions due to housing challenges.   They have looked at other resort communities and how they are handling the same challenge.   Stonington has similar issues with seasonal housing, and their committee received a grant from the Maine Community Foundation.   They’ve researched housing options and formed a non-profit organization that identified some local property.   Through grants and donations, they were able to purchase some property, which is deed restricted and limits what can be charged.  They are developing units on the 30 acres of land they’ve acquired.   Leah Stevens added that, since these workers move seasonally, there’s no public money available to help them.   Sugarloaf has been looking at potential buildable parcels.    Leah added that, if Sugarloaf built something, it could be more of a community project and not just for Sugarloaf.   The question is how much housing is needed for this kind of project.   Bob Luce noted that, in discussions with other local business owners, he finds that it’s not just one or a couple of businesses in need, but it’s the entire Town, and the Town can help facilitate with municipal bonds and potential grants.   But there needs to be an organization that directs this effort.   Jay Reynolds added that it’s a problem that exists everywhere.  With Air BnB, the properties earn more money in a short amount of time and get less wear and tear.    Lloyd Cuttler said this concerns everyone, and he would like to see an ability to get low-cost housing, and the Town can be a potential conduit for the committee.   Bob Luce added that it’s important to find a location, but also to try to utilize the transportation system in this effort.   John McCatherin added that there is likely going to be a need for senior housing.   John Beaupre and Tim Flight will work to set a meeting time and get the work moving ahead – looking at the third week in May.  Lloyd Cuttler suggested that Chris Parks would be good assistance in this effort. 
Dave Cota discussed potential funding requests, if the Board has an interest that could be added to the School Budget Town Meeting that will be scheduled for late May or June.    With a surplus of $1.6 million, there is money available for some of these requests that the Selectmen might consider.   Tom Wallace was participating by phone with regard to providing a new radio frequency for the Airport.  This AWOS frequency would eliminate a great deal of the radio traffic that they currently experience, and Life Flight of Maine would complete this project with the Town’s participation of $3,450.  This upgrade would provide cloud ceiling information, which is very important for pilots and for Life Flight.   Tom Wallace added that it would provide for better support to the Town from Life Flight, because it would enable them to have clearer conditions reporting.     Another item is funding for the Town’s website, which is in need of an update.  Dave has asked for proposals, and he expects to have them in a week or so, and will then bring them to the Selectmen.   There has been a request to expand upon the existing digital maps of the local area trails, which will be available to emergency first-responders.  This would include snowmobile, ATV, Maine Huts & Trails and the mountain bike trails. Dave hopes to have an estimate on the cost of this project soon.  The Police Chief is researching the cost of replacing the console radio communication system, which is becoming obsolete. Funding for this system could come from recently received $32,000 in a reimbursement from another Town as required by State Law for training an officer who left the department for another department. 
Dave Cota discussed whether or not the Town should continue with Trail Development on the Jones Public Lot without an easement from the Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN) over the old rail bed that connects with the Carriage Road approximately one mile to the Jones Lot.  The Town has submitted the requests for the annual Use Permits to PIN, but there has not yet been a response.  Josh Tauses was in attendance and provided maps of proposed trail work on approximately one-mile of trail at a cost of approximately $35,000 (pending town approval).   If the Town were to decide to hold off on this area’s work for now, there are other areas that the crew could be directed to, but possibly on a limited basis.  Bob Luce discussed a section that was owned by Adrian Brochu in the Town of Carrabassett Valley, and the Selectmen and Dave Cota will get more familiar with it before going any further.   John Beaupre said he does not feel the Town should authorize anything until May 5th, which is when the PIN Tribal Council supposedly meets.  It was decided that, for now, nothing more than cutting the corridor will be undertaken.   The crew typically would get started by mid-May, and more information may be known by then.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to start cutting the corridor for now until more information is known from the PIN.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota provided an update on the Airport Taxi Lane Planning Project.  The plans are all completed for the project, which Dave presented to the Selectmen.   There is a pre-bid meeting scheduled for April 15th, and bids are due for the actual construction project on April 22nd.   This pricing will help to determine the cost of the construction project, which will be brought to the Town for approval.  

Dave Cota updated the Selectmen on the anticipated replacement of eight trail bridges at the Outdoor Center.  

Dave Cota presented the Selectmen with a deed for the 100’ x 25’ “back land” parcel being purchased by Dana & Cindy Herrick at Map 9, Lot 70.    This had been previously approved by the Selectmen and now is available for signature. The Board signed the deed. 
Dave Cota discussed the annual requests from organizations for Town grants, and he has a list compiled of those requests.    Karen Campbell discussed the Summer Festival, which is planned to move forward for this summer.   The funding, however, is low and she would like to request more funds to help provide a good event and venue for the participating artists and bands.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to grant the $1000 that would have gone to the Pops for the Summer Festival Event.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.  Motion approved.  Tom Wallace added that the Airport will have events available that same weekend, including programs for kids.   Dave Cota briefly discussed several of the other requests on the list.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve $5,636 of these requests.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that Wendy would like to appoint Chris Parks as a ballot clerk.   John Beaupre made a motion to approve this appointment.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call.

Dave Cota reported that the development rights for the Solar Farm at the Sanitary District have been sold, which is something that commonly happens.   Dave will have new contact information available on the new developer (Green Lantern).

Dave Cota provided information on a tractor that a small committee (Jay Reynolds, Chris Parks, Bill Casey and Dave) is recommending for purchase to be used at the Transfer Station.   This diesel tractor is a 2017 Kubota model 4760 with approximately 600 hours. The price is $35,699 from MB Tractor and Equipment in Fairfield. There was $45,000 allocated for this project.   There may be some additional expense to put a blade on it and loaded front tires.   Karen Campbell made a motion to purchase the tractor.  John Beaupre seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
